
IN THIS ISSUE 

Kickinõ it in the Canal 1 

Growing a Community 2 

Making a Difference 2 

Trashy Tales 3 

Streets Team Reaches           

One Million Butts 

3 

          

  

 NEWS FROM THE SAN RAFAEL VOLUNTEER PROGRAM  Å  February 2015  Å  Vol. 9, No. 1 

Receive this quarterly  

newsletter in your Inbox!  

SIGN UP AT:  

SanRafaelVolunteers.org  

Or contact Carla Koop:  

Carla.Koop@cityofsanrafael.org  

 415-485-3071 

Contõd on p. 4 

Council, hasn't flagged since Marina 

got involved in 2010. òWhen parents 

ask ôwhen is the league is going to 

start up again?õ it keeps me going be-

cause I see that the community needs 

this program, the kids need it, the 

parents need it.ó 

The program helps children get 

outdoors and exercise in an afforda-

ble way. Even families that cannot pay 

are accommodated. òMost of the 

apartments in the Canal don't have 

backyards, so kids don't get to play 

outside.ó Marina also feels that youth 

sports helps parents bond with their 

children. 

It's not just about keeping the kids 

active, though. Last year Marina start-

ed a soccer team for mothers of 

youth soccer players after many ex-

pressed an interest in forming a 

team. Twenty-six women formed the 

Blue Ivy team and kicked off their 

first game in summer 2014 against 

women from the Novato Youth Cen-

ter. Blue Ivy looks forward to its sec-

ond season this summer. 

As if thatõs not enough, Marina has 

not just two but three balls in the air; 

in spring sheõll organize the third year 

of a softball clinic for girls ages 8ð10. 

Twenty-five girls have been partici-

pating in the program, located at Ba-

hia Vista School. 

SINCE  MARINA  PALMA  has gotten 

involved with sports in the Canal 

neighborhood, sheõs kicked things up 

a notch. She currently volunteers as 

coordinator of the Canal Mini Soc-

cer League, a womenõs soccer team, 

and a girlsõ soccer clinic. 

The Mini Soccer League features 

age-group teams (for kids ages four 

to 13 years old) and consists of 

three three-month seasons. Up to 

80 kids play in the Albert J. Boro 

Community Center gym during the 

colder months, and up to 100 com-

pete in games at Pickleweed Park in 

the summer.  

Demand for the program, previ-

ously run by the Canal Community 
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Volunteer  Mar ina  Palma    

KICKINõ IT IN THE CANAL  

Marina, who learned to serve oth-

ers through the example of her own 

grandmother, is proud to have accom-

plished so much as a volunteer. Key 

support for the programs comes from 

Douglas Mundo at the Canal Wel-

come Center, Forest Murray from 

Blessings Food Ministries, and Steve 

Mason, supervisor of the community 

center. Parents Humberto Vicente, 

Eric Barrios, and William Mazariegos 

play important roles as coaches in the 

soccer league. 

Not surprisingly, Marina gets a lot 

of positive feedback for her work 

from her soccer players and coaches 

from other leagues. òKids are coming 

back to me when they are 10 years 
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AFTER LIVING  in Marin for 22 years, Linda Howerton-Pritchett 

was introduced to the Falkirk gardens when a friend brought her 

to a gardening workshop in Fall of 2012. Little did she know that 

the visit would be the first step in establishing an ongoing relation-

ship with the gardens and the dedicated group of people who 

oversee them, the Marin Master Gardeners.  

After the workshop she began attending monthly workshops 

on a regular basis, and helping out with gardening tasks. Linda also 

became a core volunteer in restoration of the historic greenhouse 

then underway, cutting and drilling holes in dozens of panes that 

make up its roof. The project was completed in May 2013. 

A Bay Area native who grew up in San Leandro, Linda has been 

a resident of the Bret Harte neighborhood of San Rafael since 

1989. Linda always enjoyed growing her own tomatoes as the 

daughter of avid gardeners, but never had time to garden much 

until she retired from a 30-year career as an IT tech with State 

Farm Insurance in 2011. She says, òIõd much rather be outside gar-

dening than sitting inside!ó  

Employment at State Farm did benefit her gardening volunteer-

ism in another way. Having accrued 80 hours as a volunteer meant 

Linda was eligible to apply for a $500 grant from her employer, 

which she successfully obtained and contributed to the Master 

Gardenerõs purchase of an 800-gallon water reservoir for the 

greenhouse. Water 

resources are often 

on Lindaõs mind, as 

one of her volun-

teer tasks is to take 

monthly water me-

ter readings in or-

der to track the 

groupõs water use 

and check for leaks. 

   Lindaõs volunteer-

ism doesnõt only 

benefit plants. For 

the last couple of 

years as a member 

of Marin Sangha, she 

has participated in 

the cityõs Coastal 

Cleanup Day, help-

ing to clean Loch 

Volunteer  L inda Hower ton -Pr i tche t t  

GROWING A COMMUNITY 
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  VOLUNTEER VOICE 

Volunteers Tracey Ye (L) and Janelle DeJong 

(R) spread mulch during Make a Difference Day 

at the Falkirk Gardens on October 24, 2014. 

The two Dominican University students were 

among many volunteers who took advantage of 

a few dry hours on a mostly rainy day to ac-

complish many needed gardening tasks, includ-

ing mulching, weeding, cleaning birdbaths, and 

doing cement work. Volunteers from Domini-

can University, The Church of Jesus Christ of 

Latter-Day Saints, and the community joined 

Marin Master Gardeners, who oversee the gar-

dens, for the morningõs work. Make a Differ-

ence Day was the final service project of the 

cityõs 2014 Parks & Paths season.  

MAKING A DIFFERENCE 

 

Lomond beaches near where her group meets. Sheõs 

also helped coordinate the cityõs annual Make a Differ-

ence Day that has been held at Falkirk over the last 

two years. An avid learner, Linda is gaining construc-

tion skills by helping to build new homes for a Habitat 

for Humanity project in Novato. 

Linda enthuses about how much she has learned 

from the Master Gardeners. These days she regularly 
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Downtown St reets  Team  
STREETS TEAM REACHES ONE MILLION BUTTS 

THE DOWNTOWN  STREETS TEAM  

has reached a milestone: in less than 

one year, they have picked up over one 

million cigarette butts off the streets of 

San Rafael. These butts were sent to 

TerraCycle in New Jersey to be recy-

cled into industrial pallets.  

The Downtown Streets Team 

(DST) provides homeless and low-

income men and women in San Ra-

fael with the resources they need to 

rebuild their lives. Funded by the City 

of San Rafael and local businesses and 

nonprofits, the DST spends much of 

their time volunteering downtown, 

picking up litter, removing graffiti, and 

keeping San Rafael clean. They joined 

the San Rafael Clean Coalition in 

2013 and immediately embraced the 

cause of cigarette litter eradication, 

recognizing the harm caused by this 

toxic waste when it enters storm 

drains and flows out to the Bay.  

In early 2014, DST began sending 

cigarette butts to TerraCycle to be 

recycled. The program was a contin-

uation of a pilot conducted by San 

Rafael Clean and St. Vincent de Paul 

Society Free Dining Room in 2012.  

In less than one year, 1,000,000 

cigarette butts were collected. Laid 

end to end, starting in San Rafael, 

they would reach Fishermanõs Wharf 

in San Francisco. The butts take up a 

space 10õ x 10õ x 10õ. Thatõs 100 cu-

bic feet of cigarette litter weighing in 

at over 375 pounds! 

Andrew Hening, DSTõs Marin 

County Regional Director, says, òI 

honestly never imagined we would 

collect so many butts so fast. I am 

incredibly proud of our team mem-

bersõ hard work diverting this toxic 

litter from our creeks and water-
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ways, while also working to show that 

those who are homeless can be part 

of the solutions to the challenges our 

community faces.ó 

Andree Jansheski, owner of Bellam 

Self Storage and Boxes, sponsored the 

program, paying DST one cent per 

butt: $10,000 in total. òWe estimate 

ñUrbanò Pride! 

What happens when you mix ener-

getic volunteers, tasty BBQ, and 

some dirty streets? Youõve got 

yourself the kickoff of a new neigh-

borhood pride cleanup initiative in 

the Canal neighborhood! Now go-

ing two months strong, the cleanup 

was initiated by local businesses 

Urban Waterproofing and    

Urban Painting , who saw a prob-

lem and decided to do something 

about it. They host the monthly 

event, provide supplies, offer free 

lunch to participants, and cart away 

the trash afterwards. Their effort is 

growing, with 22 participants at-

tending the January cleanup, includ-

ing employees from Peruva Auto 

Repair and Parker Automotive. To 

find out details about the next 

cleanup on February 13th, email 

Jim.Demartini@Urbanco.com. 
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 Trashy  

Tales 

that over 10,000 butts are littered 

every 3-4 days in San Rafael. We need 

to educate every smoker, including 

those we employ in our businesses, 

about proper disposal of cigarette 

butts. Itõs the law, and people should 

take responsibility for their actions.ó 

San Rafael Clean will be working to 

install new cigarette waste receptacles 

downtown in the coming year. To 

learn more or contribute to the cam-

paign, visit www.SanRafaelClean.org 

or call 415-485-3071. 

ñCory Bytof 
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Many of the Master Gardeners have 

become good friends with whom she 

visits local natural areas and gardens. 

What motivates Linda to volunteer 

is òhelping to preserve a historic land-

mark for the cityó and the many visi-

tors who use it and learn from it. Her 

love for the people and the place is 

demonstrated by her ongoing care 

and dedication. She invites the public 

to enjoy the gardens on one of these 

beautiful winter days, and to check 

out the annual plant sale on Saturday, 

May 9th. For information about the 

sale or to volunteer, email 

agmbean@comcast.net. 

ñCarla Koop  

old to thank me. I have coaches from 

other leagues asking, 'what did you 

teach them?' because the kids are real-

ly good competitors.ó 

Ultimately, what kids get from the 

program is more than just the oppor-

tunity to kick or bat a ball around. 

They get to be part of a team and a 

neighborhood where people are 

working together to make positive 

things happen. Marina is a standout 

member of her òteam,ó the Canal 

community.  

 

The Mini Soccer League welcomes equip-

ment donations, especially goals and soc-

cer balls. To donate or get more infor-

mation, contact Marina Palma at  

marinapalma123@gmail.com. 

ñRem OõDonnelley  

 

òKickinõ it with Marina Palma,ó  from p. 1 

helps with the herb garden and succu-

lent garden, just a couple of the di-

verse plant areas on display at Falkirk. 

She also uses the valuable gardening 

knowledge she has gleaned in the last 

two years at home. A 200-square-foot 

area of her yard once dominated by 

junipers now flourishes with succu-

lents and òbeneficialó plants that at-

tract birds and bees.  

Lindaõs life is filled with beautiful 

plants she never knew before, and 

new people as well. She says that vol-

unteering has made her òfeel much 

more connected to a community.ó 
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www.SanRafaelVolunteers.org 

Phone: 415-485-3071 

Email: carla.koop@cityofsanrafael.org  

 

Volunteer Program  

City of San Rafael  

1313 Fifth Avenue 

San Rafael CA 94915-1560 

Growing a Community, from p. 2 

 Reduce Litter in our Community!  

Join SAN  RAFAEL  CLEAN  
 

Cigarette Litter Campaign - Keep toxic butts off our streets. 

Litterati - Work with local students to collect trash data  

     & develop creative projects. 

Cover Your Load Campaign - Raise awareness about the      

hazards of uncovered loads on trucks. 

No Litter in Baseball - Keep trash off of our ballfields. 

 

Call 485-3071 or email Carla.Koop@CityofSanRafael.org for more information. 

OUR MISSION IS TO CR EATE A BRIDGE  

BETWEEN THE CITY, THE COMMUNITY,  

AND VOLUNTEERS  IN ORDER TO ENHANCE  

THE  QUALITY OF LIFE  IN SAN RAFAEL . 

EDITOR: CEDITOR: C arla Kooparla Koop   

THANK YOU!THANK YOU!   

Andrew HeningAndrew Hening   

Linda HowertonLinda Howerton --PritchettPritchett   
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Marina PalmaMarina Palma   

Tracey PettisTracey Pettis   

Mike UrbanMike Urban   

  


